Good Morning Chairwoman Roers and Committee on State and Local Government. For the record my name is Doug Larsen and I am the Senator from District 34, Mandan. This bill is simple, it suggests that the ND Legislature should meet annually.

We have been very proud of our status as one—if not the—smallest state government. The North Dakota Constitution restricts us to 80 days but does not restrict us meeting annually and until a month ago did not restrict the numbers of years we could serve.

Today I am not going to talk about whether I thought term limits on state legislators was a bad idea or whether the particular measure that was overwhelmingly passed was especially damning to how we currently operate.

The reality of the situation is that the Supreme Court of North Dakota allowed the measure on the ballot, the citizens of North Dakota voted in support by a large margin in all counties within the state, and going forward our legislators will only be allowed to serve up to 8 years in the Senate and 8 in the House.

This session we will not feel the effect, nor will we in the 69th Session. It is true we have an unusual amount of new legislators—but we have the seasoned experience in both chambers to assist with the procedural operations of the session. We will not feel this effect for a few years as we will obviously retain quite a bit of seniority for another two election cycles—but the day is coming quickly that the Majority Leader in the Senate will have had at most 3 sessions of experience. The same will be true of all members of the Appropriation Committee—to include the chair.

This will be compounded by the fact that the House chamber will be going through the same situation.

The rules to the game have been changed.

You don't have to like it or agree that they needed to be changed—but we do need to acknowledge the change and if we want to set future legislators to succeed, we need to change how we play the game.

In this session we all witnessed the result of inexperience with our first verification vote on our first bill to reconsider a bill previously heard. It wasn't because the 'scenario' hadn't been discussed or that the 'rule' wasn't made available to the new members—it was because it was a new wrinkle.

Not far from this room, about 23 months ago—just before what is called 'cross over' I spoke with a legislators from another chamber. It was explained that it will take at least 2 to 3 sessions to fully understand the legislative process and all of the nuances to the game.

I am in my third term—which includes the 2021 Special Session. For this session I was given a 'chair.' As some of you may not know, as a sophomore, I was made chair of the Industry and Business Committee, which at first glance might lead one to believe that it only takes a session or so to make chair.

Though I believe I am capable of conducting the hearings efficiently, I am grateful for the fact that Senator Klein is still on the committee so I feel they are also conducted effectively. He has been a tremendous resource that had we had term limits our committee would be without.

Now opposing testimony will let you know that they do not think you have the restraint to limit yourself. It will suggest that because 'other states' have possibly grown—you will not be able to constrain yourself to fix problems that don't exist. This should be a concern, but let's consider the actions taken by the Special Session held in November 2021.

Our economy wasn't as bad off as we were afraid it was going to be when we recessed in April. Bottom-line is we had more money than we anticipated having. We cut taxes—in fact partially because of that tax cut in 2022 ... only 54% of North Dakota filers paid state income tax. That is correct, because of that action 46% of all North Dakotans did not pay income tax.

Vaccine mandates that seemed like something from a horror movie were being pushed. In April of that same year many of us mistakenly believed that that could not happen. But as it did, the legislators in that special session took action.

And what was the purpose of the session? We were required per the constitution to create new legislative districts in accordance with the census information. Multiple plans were submitted and discussed. All action needed to start in an originating chamber, be heard by committee, pass the first chamber, and the second chamber. If there were changes made it needed to go back to the forth until it either passed with consensus of both chambers or died on the floor.

Let's understand that redistricting was a big deal. Districts were moved from rural areas to urban areas, the idea of splitting districts were discussed and heavily debated, and the results were not pleasant to all legislators.

We covered vaccines, 47 legislative districts, and a tax cut. We opened on a Monday and Sine Died on Friday.

The question before us is do we think that we would be more effective in our 3rd biennial session or 6th Annual? As I previously mentioned, I was in attendance for the November 2021 Special Session—I promise you I was more comfortable in November than I was in the regular session.

How would this work? There are a variety of ways we could make this work. One option could be borrowing an idea from South Dakota that meets annually and has term limits. They utilize a 4-day work week. Conceptually, you could meet Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday in week one and Tuesday through Friday in the next week.

This could allow for a variety of options. We could utilize the 'days off' of floor sessions as committee days or as research days and bill prep. This could certainly make our floor sessions longer—but this could be controlled by a variety of mechanisms.

We could limit the numbers of bills heard in a few ways. We could limit department bills to an 'every other year' basis with exceptions made by a 'exceptional bill' committee. For example, maybe WSI department bills are scheduled for 'odd-number' years, but something huge happens that would make taking one in an 'even' year important. It could have a process that could allow it.

The idea of this bill is not to decide on the how annual sessions would work, but to provide direction to the study that the purpose isn't to discuss the idea to be lay out the framework for annual session to begin with the 69th in 2025 and the 70th in 2026.

Final thoughts ... would departments ask for less money to cover two years if they knew they would be able to ask for more if needed and it was available? Let me rephrase that question ... would legislators be willing to spend less if the idea of being able to revisit this in 10 months was an option? I think it is a thought worth pondering. Lastly, your IBC heard 13 bills this week ... I only have 13 more to hear before crossover. Though 13 was a lot, the previous week was light because there were many ready. Annual sessions could allow us to be more restrictive with our deadline dates.

We could be especially limited in the even number years as there would not be many if any new members.

The rules changed. We don't have to like the change, but we need to proactively adjust to it. Waiting two years to take this action is unnecessary. I urge discussion and a Do Pass recommendation.